HOUSING MANAGEMENT FORUM







   Meeting: Thursday 27th February, 2014
   at 2.00 p.m.

PRESENT:- Councillors Hamilton (Chairman), Barlow, Murray and Pointer.
Tenant Representatives:- Miss M. Burgess, Mr W. McEwan and Mr W. Ward.
46 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 16th January, 2014 were taken as read and confirmed.

47 – Apologies for Absence/Changes in Membership

Apologies for absence were submitted from Councillor Irwin and Tenant Representatives Mr M. Burton and Mr A. McIntosh.

48 – Housing Maintenance Investment Programme 2014/15
The Housing Manager submitted a report to update Members on progress against targets, provide Members with a proposed delivery plan and update Members on associated matters for consideration and approval.
Progress against Targets
The 2010 asset management plan identified the following investment priorities:-

· Ensure properties were “safe, energy efficient and weatherproof”

· Carry out improvements on a “just in time”; “worst first” basis.
All planned investment works had progressed satisfactorily during the year.  Investment through CHP had continued to be an effective delivery method in terms of value for money and associated efficiencies such as reduced management, administration and monitoring costs of the improvements.
The table below gives an indication of the number of properties that had benefited from the more significant investment streams and would be updated where appropriate at the year end.
	Type of                       Improvement
	No of properties                in Scheme
	No of Properties complete at 31/1/2014

	Re-Roofing Works                   (Griffin)
	157
	157

	Rewires *
	120
	117

	Bathrooms * 
	220
	192

	Kitchens * 
	200
	149

	Heating *
	200
	161

	Painting *
	754
	754


*Key components
Based on original plans the proposed 2014/15 programme would see the completion of the upgrading of key components across the stock.  Over approximately ten years of the programme, it was acknowledged some components had not been upgraded, because the tenants did not want the work completed.

A review of the property database would be completed during the year, in conjunction with the Stock Condition Survey, to ensure the Council records were accurate.

Proposed Investment Profile 2014/15
The Housing Manager submitted a suggested investment profile for 2014/15 which is attached at Appendix A to these Minutes.
The principles adopted in drafting these proposals were:-
1. The Council maintained the Decent Homes Standard;
2. The investment was split between responsive and planned works at a minimum level that met the Audit Commissions guidelines, and sought to maximise monies spent on planned works; and
3. The aspirations of tenants were considered and incorporated where appropriate.
The following information regarding the significant budget headings provided information on properties to receive investment. 

· Bathroom Improvements - £360,000
It was proposed to continue with the on-going bathroom improvement programme that sought to deliver around 100 improvements to properties on a worst first basis, as identified during the 2010 stock condition survey. Where appropriate level access bathing/showering would be considered to ground floor dwellings.

· Kitchen Improvements - £500,000

The delivery of kitchen improvements had been a major investment priority for the past decade and as such officers advised that the Council were fast approaching the end of the investment cycle. It was estimated that there were in the region of 100 remaining properties without a modern kitchen as mentioned above.  Members were made aware however that tenants occasionally “refuse access” and as such officers would carry out a consultation exercise to identify all remaining kitchen investments for inclusion in this financial year.
· Heating Improvements - £525,000

It was proposed to continue with the on-going heating improvement programme that sought to deliver around 150 improvements to properties on a worst first basis, as identified during the 2010 stock condition survey. 
The proposed investment priorities for the next 3 years would seek to target replacement of “RENO” boilers on a worst first basis.

· Rewire Improvements - £150,000

It was proposed to continue with the on-going rewire improvement programme that sought to deliver around 100 improvements to properties on a worst first basis, as identified during the 2010 stock condition survey.

· Painting Improvements - £115,880

The painting programme sought to ensure all properties received external painting on a 6 year cycle.

Officers advised that the area suggested for inclusion during 2014 was Central (Less Vulcan and Risedale), Askam and Lindal.

· Re-Roofing Pitched Roof Improvements - £255,000

Whist the 2010 stock condition survey did not identify any significant roofing investment work, officers had reviewed the volumes of “ad hoc” roofing repairs and actual expenditure levels for roofing repairs over recent years and identified a significant problem with the roof covering on the Roosegate estate. The existing slate roofs had been in place since the properties were constructed (circa 1921) and were showing visible signs of decay.
Officers advised that a provisional three-year investment programme was required to re-roof the estate and proposed to commence the programme on the following basis:

· 2014/15 – Thrum Street; Longway (Flats); Roose Road (Flats);
· 2015/16 – Gateway; Westway (Houses); and
· 2016/17 – Longway (Houses).
Members were requested to note that there were presently no financial implications associated with the roofing programme for leaseholders on the estate.

· Re-Roofing Flat Roof Improvements - £132,000

There exist a significant number of flat roof coverings over communal areas that have been in place since the properties were constructed (circa 1975). The flat roof areas above stairwells and over doorways were showing visible signs of decay. The roofs also had a problem with a problematic “internal” water distribution system that required re-designing to allow rain water to be discharged externally. This work aimed to avoid any on-going internal water damage to decoration, lighting supplies and staircase flooring.
Officers advised that a provisional three-year investment programme was required to re-roof these areas and propose to commence with the programme on the following basis:

· 2014/15 – Broad Close; Low White Close; Mill Bank; Greenhill Close; Park Road;
· 2015/16 – Craven Park Court; Tay Court; Anson Street; and
· 2016/17 – Ewan Close.
Members were requested to note that this work may have financial implications for leaseholders.
· Re-Pointing and Re-Rendering Improvements

In agreeing the Budget profile previously, monies were identified for ‘repointing’.  However, on further consideration, it was suggested the monies be described as ‘external fabric repairs’ which more accurately reflected the maintenance requirements.  

Officers had reviewed the volumes and cost of “ad hoc” brickwork/rendering repairs and identified a recurring problem with a number of exposed areas within the Borough. Whilst some remedial works had been carried out over the past decade there were on-going problems associated with the following building components:
· Concrete lintels and sills;
· External pointing to individual elevations with severe exposure;
· Cracked and addled render; and
· Blocked cavities and damp course problems.
Officers suggested appointing a suitably qualified building contractor from the CHP framework to carry out this type of work using a “schedule of rates” type agreement. Works would be identified on a property by property basis.

It was suggested to commence this type of programme on the Devonshire estate that presently had 30 houses. The work on the Devonshire estate would not affect leaseholders.

Members were requested to note that work of this nature may have financial implications for leaseholders receiving similar improvements in other areas of the Borough.
· PVCu Window Replacements and Maintenance - £512,465
There exists an ongoing problem with a number of estates that have existing PVCu sliding sash windows as replacement parts were now obsolete. Whilst some of these windows had been replaced over recent years there remained around 400 - 500 frames that required replacement.

In addition, officers requested Members agreement to commence a five-year PVCu window refurbishment programme to ensure all existing hinges, gaskets and single glazing was maintained effectively.
· Communal Entrance Door Improvements - £62,500

In 2013/14, primarily a result of ongoing anti-social behaviour issues the Council replaced or were in the process of replacing the existing communal entrance doors at Raglan Court, Greenhill Close and Lower Hindpool with new high security doors and frames. The new equipment operated with “magnetic locks” and had inbuilt covert cameras for the detection of crime.

It was suggested that this programme be rolled out to other areas where anti-social behaviour in communal areas was a problem. Officers advised that the 2014/15 programme may include the follow areas;

· Broad Close;
· Low White Close;
· Greenhill Close;
· Park Road; and
· Mill Bank.
Members were requested to note that this work may have financial implications for leaseholders.

· Communal Entrance Improvements - £34,200

In addition to the planned communal door replacements, it was suggested that a programme of follow up improvements to the lighting and painting within each communal area would enhance the general appearance and lead to a reduction in the department’s annual energy costs.

Officers suggested changing the existing light bulbs with low energy LED bulbs. It was proposed to introduce “motion sensors” to allow the lighting within each communal area to switch on and off in response to residents entering and leaving the building. The “Brewery” estate in Cavendish Street had lighting that operated on motion sensors and officers were pleased to confirm that it had functioned and operated for several years without any significant problems.

Members were requested to note that this work may have financial implications for leaseholders.

· Fencing & Gates - £190,000
The most recently completed STAR Survey identified the appearance of estates and public space as a high priority for tenants.  Last year additional resources were made available to complete fencing/public realm improvements at Ormsgill, Roosegate and Vulcan Road.  Unfortunately, capacity was such that these programmes were not progressed as planned but would be continued this year.  An ongoing upgrading programme would be developed to maintain a cyclical approach to this work.

The Housing Manager also requested Members agreed the budget heading be amended to ‘Public Space/External Maintenance’ to reflect a more flexible approach to developing schemes to improve the appearance, safety and security of identified areas. 

Delivery of the Programme
The ‘self-financing’ arrangement for the HRA had resulted in additional resources being made available that had been incorporated into the budget.  This had enabled new areas of work to be incorporated into the spend profile.  An additional Area Surveyor had been agreed in the HRA and was currently being recruited.  However, the delivery of the programme would be challenging for the in-house team and external support may be required. 

Where possible and in recognition of the efficiencies previously identified of working through the Cumbria Housing Partners arrangement, the Housing Manager suggested works be delivered through the partnership.

Development of the Maintenance and Investment Programme

Over the last ten years many properties had seen the installation of modern components.  During the year the Council would look to ensure records were updated to ensure no property had been missed.  Once the Stock Condition Survey was completed a further five-year plan would be developed for Members’ consideration and approval.

Members would be aware, during this financial year the Council had experienced an increase in void turnover, although the number becoming empty per week had returned to ‘normal’ levels.

However, there were a number of external factors which may impact on the void management process and it was suggested to consider the service’s approach to the ‘standard’ of void repairs and decoration allowances for new tenants as an area for scrutiny in 2014/15.

RECOMMENDED:- To agree the following:-

1.
Note the proposed investment works and basis on which properties had been identified in the report shown at Appendix A of the report;

2.
Note change of budget headings from originally agreed budget as follows:

· Repointing to External Fabric Repairs

· Fencing to Public Space/External Maintenance

3.
Agree external support be engaged as necessary to ensure delivery of the programme and the cost met from the specific budget area; and

4.
Where there was an option to deliver new areas of work through Cumbria Housing Partners’ Framework.

49 – Housing Maintenance Contract 2011/15
The Housing Manager submitted a report to agree to commence a market testing exercise to establish the likely interest in the contract should it be necessary to go through a procurement process to award a new contract.
The term of this contract would expire in November 2015.  It was awarded on the basis of a four-year term with an option to extend by a further two years subject to satisfactory delivery and the contractor’s agreement to do so.

Unfortunately, there had been operational concerns over the delivery of this contract and, at the present time, the Housing Manager was not in a position to recommend an extension be offered.

From discussion with the contractor it would appear they may not be interested in an extension should it be an option based on the current terms and conditions.  

It would take in the region of 18 months to award a new contract.

In awarding the Contract, only a limited number of contractors expressed interest.

The Housing Manager therefore, recommended it appropriate to issue a PIN (Pre-Information Notice) with regard to OJEU compliance to carry out some market testing to establish the level of interest in the contract. The Council currently engaged with an adviser to assist with the contract arrangements.  It may also be an option to work with an existing procurement framework which was being investigated.  The market testing needed to be progressed prior to the next Housing Management Forum meeting and it was requested to delegate the Housing Manager to appoint a suitably qualified adviser.
RECOMMENDED:- To agree a market testing exercise to be completed and delegate the Housing Manager to appoint a suitably qualified adviser.

50 – Adelphi Court, Barrow-in-Furness
The Housing Manager submitted a report to consider the future use of Adelphi Court to meet identified housing need in the Borough.

On 29th August, 2013 the Housing Manager suggested future lettings of the vacant flats at Adelphi Court be suspended.  At the time approximately half of the 12 flats were vacant.

Unfortunately, the flats referred to had become a target for anti-social behaviour in the area and suffered from vandalism and damage to communal areas.  At that time, despite advertising vacancies through the normal processes it had not proved possible to relet the vacancies, hence the suspension of lettings being proposed.

Since then, more vacancies had occurred and there was now only one occupied flat.

In considering the use of the flats, figures from the Choice-Based Lettings Scheme would suggest there was demand for one-bedroomed property.  It was likely the apparent lack of demand may be attributable to a combination of factors.

There was also a recognised housing need for a range of applicants with additional support needs to assist them manage a tenancy.  For example, officers were currently working with other agencies to improve and extend the range of accommodation for young people in the Borough.

However, any proposal to consider the flats’ use and incorporate them into a structured ‘pathways model’ would require the support of the relevant commissioners of such support services.

From an operational perspective providing accommodation with support for applicants or residents with mental health considerations and increasing the number of such properties would be of benefit to the Borough.

The Housing Manager had, therefore, been in discussion with the commissioners of such support services and a potential provider to discuss a possible model to develop an appropriate arrangement.  Under such an arrangement, the Council would potentially lease the properties at an agreed rent and the service provider would support the residents funded by the commissioners.

Whilst these discussions had been ongoing for some months, they were yet to be concluded. 

Should Members agree with this as a possible option, the Housing Manager suggested a date of 30th April, 2014 be agreed for a proposal to be finalised for consideration.

Should such a proposal not be agreed or Members may choose to do so, the Housing Manager suggested the Housing Service look to relet the properties on a ‘staged basis’ following repairs and work to communal entrances to improve the visual appearance on entry to the flats.  The Housing Manager proposed that should this become the preferred option, or should the option of supported housing was not achieved, a flexible approach to the initial lettings be agreed to try and ensure a more ‘stable’ community within the block.

RECOMMENDED:- To agree the following:-
1.
Agree proposals to use the flats for supported housing for applicants/residents with mental health difficulties;

2.
Agree a deadline for the completion of a workable proposal to be set at 30th April, 2014 for agreement by this Forum; and

3.
Should a workable proposal not be available by the date proposed the flats be offered for letting to meet general housing need but flexibility be adopted on the ‘first lettings’ to try and achieve a more stable community.

51 – Community Alarms Service
The Housing Manager submitted a report to provide Members with an update on the current position with the Community Alarm Service.
The Homelink Community Alarm Service ended on 31st January 2012.   Funding for the majority of Council properties the Council had provided community services to was ended and many tenants transferred to the new service option offered by Adult Social Care.

However, as a legacy from those changes, tenants on the Dalton and Eamont Close Schemes continued to be provided with community alarm services in an arrangement the Council had with Carlisle Housing Association.  In the region of 70 tenants still received this service and was funded by Supporting People funding.

Eamont Close/Dalton
The original equipment in these properties was ‘hard wired’ however these were now some years old and had proved increasingly difficult to maintain.  In the case of Dalton equipment the UAC box was installed within the previous warden’s property which needed to be resolved.  In the case of a breakdown access was needed for repair at all times.
The Council were proposing to migrate eight Dalton properties to dispersed alarms which were in stock.  This option had been discussed with residents and was an acceptable solution to them.  A small number did not have telephone lines which, as previously agreed, the Council would arrange to pay for the installation with the customer being responsible for the line rental and ongoing costs.  A telephone line must be installed before a customer could have a dispersed alarm fitted.  Once all properties were fitted with dispersed alarms the Council would progress the disconnection and removal of equipment from the previous warden’s property.
Officers would continue to engage with Supporting People to ensure the Council were aware of any changes in Supporting People arrangements or future tendering on Supporting People Framework which may affect the funding received by existing tenants.

With regard to other residents receiving services through this arrangement, the Housing Manager asked Members to note whilst the situation remained as it was, it may be appropriate to migrate other users to dispersed alarms but any such actions would not be progressed without agreement of residents.

In future it would also be prudent to arrange any new residents to engage with the Adult Social Community Services as to maintain the current arrangement with Carlisle Housing Association would be less feasible as numbers of customers reduced.

The Housing Manager also advised the arrangement with Carlisle Housing Association had been in place for many years.  However, due to the small number of customers the Housing Manager could not look to alter the arrangement as the costs involved would probably outweigh any potential benefit.  
RECOMMENDED:- To agree the following:-

1.
Note information provided including reference to the contract arrangement with Carlisle Housing Association;

2.
Agree the Housing Service continued to provide equipment from stock for existing customers with a move towards dispersed alarms replacing the old ‘hard wired’ system whilst receiving Supporting People funding;

3.
Agree referral of any new customers to either:

· Adult Social Care – for assessment for Telecare services; or

· Community Alarms South Lakeland – 24 hour monitoring service; and

4.
Agree disconnection and removal of UAC box from pervious warden’s property in Dalton once all properties had a dispersed alarm in place.

52 – Cumbria Probation Trust – Community Payback
The Housing Manager submitted a report to seek agreement for a Memorandum of Understanding to formalise the arrangement with Cumbria Probation Trust (CPT) to provide fencing for tenants on Council estates through the Community Payback arrangement.

The Housing Service had an arrangement with Cumbria Probation Trust (CPT) to provide fencing for tenants on Council estates through the Community Payback arrangement.  The arrangement had been in place for some years and appeared popular with tenants who were able to benefit.

The draft Memorandum of Understanding was attached at Appendix B to the report for consideration for the year 2014/15.  The only change in the document to previous versions was that it included provision of one garage for storage of timber and materials.  Previously CPT were able to accommodate this but since relocation of their offices in Barrow it was no longer practical. 

RECOMMENDED:- To agree to Memorandum of Understanding.

53 – Key Tasks for the Housing Service 2014/15
The Housing Manager submitted a report to review the Key Tasks of the Housing Service for 2013/14 and agree areas of work for 2014/15.
The Housing Service’s long-standing objective had been to provide ‘well-maintained homes where people choose to live’.

It was normal practice to agree with the Forum Key Tasks for the Housing Service for the year.  Attached at Appendix C to the report were details of Key Tasks for 2013/14 with comments on progress.

Unfortunately, it did not prove practical to progress Task 2 “consider approach to engaging with under-represented tenants” and further work would be continued on this area.

As the year progressed it also became apparent it was appropriate to delay some Tasks until others were completed.  For example, to complete the Business Plan Review would be best served once the Stock Condition Survey and Rent Strategy was completed.

In terms of understanding, the Housing Service adapted the approach of challenging and adapting its operational procedures on an ongoing basis.  Many operational changes were made to improve the delivery or efficiency of a process on an ongoing basis.  These were not all included in the ‘Key Tasks’ which focussed on a limited number of activities which were significant to members or tenant representation and their groups.

At the Housing Management Forum meeting on 16th January, 2014 Members agreed a number of actions shown below:

· Moving the Housing Service to the Town Hall and using the opportunity to redesign the structure, design and processes to fit in and improve service delivery;
· Reduce the management effort of administrating and managing the Responsive Repair contract in particular the way that the payments were structured and processed;
· In consultation with tenants develop a more meaningful Rent Strategy which outlined how rent increases were determined in the future and how the Council could improve the collection and arrears service and processes; and
· Maximise the online technology to meet customers’ needs 

In addition to the above, the Housing Manager proposed the following areas of work be continued:

· Scrutiny
The Housing Manager suggested the issue of Tenancy Agreement and Tenants’ Handbook remained as an area of work once the Rent Strategy was completed.  The Housing Manager had also highlighted ‘void standards’ as a possible area.  During the last year the issue of voids had been discussed at various meetings and views expressed about the level of decoration allowance.  The Housing Manager therefore proposed this as the other area to be considered through the Scrutiny process unless there were any other suggestions.
· Key Tasks

It was important the main ‘Key Tasks’ reflected the operating environment and objectives of the service.

The procurement of a new Contract would be a significant piece of work for the Maintenance Team.

Welfare Reform remained a challenge in many ways and would impact on operational delivery of service.

The Housing Manager proposed Members gave consideration to the following Key Tasks:

1. Considered whether an extension of the Responsive Repairs Contract would be appropriate or progress procurement of a new Contract;
2. Progress review of Business Plan by completion of the Stock Condition Survey and agree a Rent Strategy; and
3. Continued approach to engaging with under-represented tenants.

RECOMMENDED:- To agree the following:-
1.
Note information on progress and additional comments regarding outstanding tasks; and

2.
To agree proposed Key Tasks for 2014/15 and note comments regarding the likely influences on the service during the year.

54 – Performance Information Report
The Housing Manager submitted information relating to the Housing Management Performance 2013/14 and Best Value Performance Indicators.  The information is attached at Appendix B to these Minutes.  He provided a brief commentary to assist Members in their understanding of the key trends.

RESOLVED:- To note the Performance Information report.
55 – Planned Investments and Planned Maintenance 2013/14 
The Housing Manager reported information relating to the Planned Investment and Planned Maintenance Programme for 2013/14.  The information is attached at Appendix C to these Minutes.

RESOLVED:- To note the information.
The meeting closed at 2.35 p.m.[image: image1.png]
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